M.O.R.E

Board of Education Sub-Committee

MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, January 16, 2014

10:00 AM in Room 1 A of the Legislative Office Building

Those in attendance: Rep. Kevin Ryan, Rep. Jay Case, Rep. Michelle Cook, Rep. Mike Demicco, Rep. Laura Hoydick, Rep. Susan Johnson, Rep. James Maroney, Rep. Rob Sampson, Rep. Chris Davis, Brian Anderson, Jennifer Berigan, Paul Formica, Sarah Hemingway, George Rafael, Lon Siedman, Don Stein, Jim Vigue, Gayle Weinstein, Christopher Wilson.
Those absent:

Garry Buzzell, Leo Canty, Rich Carmelich, Paula Clarke, Carol Clifford, Garrett Eucalitto, Paul Formica, Tom Frattaroli, Mark LaPlaca, David Lenihan, Vin Loffredo, Sheila McKay, Bonnie Stewart, Matt Knickerbocker, Stephen McKeever, Rep. David Alexander, Rep. Christine Carpino, Rep. D’Agostino, Rep. Paul Davis, Rep. Fleischman, Rep. Rick Lopes, Rep. Brandon McGee, Rep. Bruce Morris, Rep. Prasad Srinivasan

The meeting was called to order by Board of Education Sub-Committee Chair Rep. Kevin Ryan at 10:13 a.m.  Representative Ryan welcomed members and presenters and offered his opening remarks.  With no minutes to accept, Rep. Ryan introduced the first two presenters from the Department of Education: Kathy Dempsey and Kevin Chambers. 
Presentation by Connecticut’s Department of Education
Kathy Demsey – Introduced Kevin Chambers, who calculates the Minimum Budget Requirement for the entire State.  She then shared concerns with possible changes to MBR like determining participation in any future pilot as towns may have a greater incentive to utilize changes than local boards of education.  She expressed the belief that a collaborative effort between the town and the school district would produce the best outcome.  She also noted that our general statutes provide a provision that encourages regionalization, but while towns inquire as to this provision, no one has taken advantage of it. 
Kevin Chambers – Expressed additional concern for any metrics used for changes to MBR and the need for both uniform accounting and a baseline standard to establish true savings.  

Kathy Demsey – Offered the perspective of boards of education that one might be at a lower starting point moving forward.  Moreover, energy costs might be quantified and lend themselves to being projected out but even those costs fluctuate.  She expressed a general concern for reasonably identifying real savings and relying on them for projections.
Rep. Kevin Ryan – Instead of examining specific line items, I believe the working group will be looking at the bottom line.
Lon Siedman – I am from Region 4 and, as I’m sure you’ve been following, Chester and the Town will be voting tonight on the appropriations that satisfy the MBR.  They have regionalized grades 7 to 12 and now, through a cooperative agreement, they are regionalizing shared services.  In terms of the special education program, there have been huge savings.  We have two little towns and one larger town and we found through ADM that minor population shifts have big impacts.  We know we could ask for a waiver [from the Department of Education] but I know the department has been reluctant to grant one.  I know too that Columbia applied for one.  I am biased, but I think Chester has made a reasonable ask, not needing all of the MBR funds or being forced to spend double the following year.  

Rep. Jay Case – One of the communities that I represent is unique in its regionalization as well.  How old is the calculation for the MBR?

Kevin Chambers – Before the MBR there was the Minimum Expenditure Requirement.  I can’t give you the exact years but I believe it changed under Lowell Weicker.  
Rep. Jay Case – The guarantee is nice but it sounds like a lot of communities only budget for that minimum.  The special education population can be unpredictable and we’d want to ask for money to stay on top of it.  How do you account for students that leave the district?

Kevin Chambers – We calculate that every year based on resident students.  If that number goes down they can get a maximum of $3,000 per student and it’s capped at a percentage of the appropriation. 

Rep. Jay Case – Boards of education are allowed to turn money back over to the town, what percentage is allowed?

Kevin Chambers - We only look at the appropriations.  There is a lot that return money but usually that provision is in their charter.  I can’t say how many try to give money back to the town.  

Rep. Jay Case – Boards of education and the town sometimes partner on capital projects, can MBR monies go to that?

Kevin Chambers – No. 

Rep. Jay Case – So the town might own a building that the school uses but can’t fund projects with the MBR?

Kevin Chambers – Only if it’s in the appropriations, otherwise that expense is on the town side.  If the money is returned to the town it becomes a local issue.  

Gayle Weinstein – In the EDO 01 filing, the board of education lists additional work the town does for the school.  Is that calculated into the MBR?

Kevin Chambers – We do not use that filing because it’s an expenditure report.  

Gayle Weinstein – Then the MBR is just based on the following year.  Are districts obligated to spend the money in the MBR even when students leave?

Kevin Chambers – You would have to appropriate that money again. 

Gayle Weinstein – Can you tie in a reduction to per pupil costs?

Kevin Chambers – We don’t make the laws, we just make districts abide by them. 

Rep. Kevin Ryan – Does returned money reduce the MBR?

Kevin Chambers – No.

Rep. Jay Case – What would your suggestions be to help municipalities and school systems work better given the MBR is decades old?  We want to be fair and see the calculation.

Kevin Chambers – I would change the MBR but the problem is with the extremes.  There are districts that never have a problem and districts that always do.  If you got rid of it, maybe only 5% of towns would have a big problem.  You have to look at each town individually.  Minimum expenditure requirements used to have caps but that was when the economy was doing well.

Kathy Demsey – Alliance districts do not affect the MBR, it goes directly to the board of education and not through the town.

Rep. Kevin Ryan – I want to remind people that MBR was initiated through legislation. 

Lon Seidman – There was some regional carve out for exceptions.  What would qualify for a waiver?

Kevin Chambers – Usually we ask for examples and then we’ll address them.  We haven’t really had an acceptable application and it’s up to the commissioner.  It has to be between two districts and everything so far has only been one.  A region and the region district doesn’t count.  
Lon Seidman – In the case of Chester, it’s really districts between the region, the school, and the districts.  There is a provision for that discretion, but what does the commissioner/department consider to make that determination.  Is it statutory or based on judgment?

Kevin Chambers – The only statutory requirement is savings between two districts. 

Kathy Demsey – Thank you for inviting us and feel free to contact our office.  I think the chairman said it best that some decisions sound good but don’t bear out.  Something MBR is a safety net and that measure is important.  I would think you should keep that measure. 
Presentation by the Comptroller’s Office regarding their Health Partnership Program
(Dr. Tom Woodruff)

The Office has the ability to administer benefits through the Partnership Program.  There are currently 2,000 lives covered and 2,500 under the partnership with towns and boards of education plus 28K prescription plans and 210K state employee plans.

In 2010 the Comptroller was authorized to offer non-state public employees coverage.  Enrollment began in July 2012 with two goals: taking advantage of low administrative fees that the state can negotiate and take advantage of a large pool for lower premiums. 
Legislators felt there was some risk in sharing so separate pools were created and reserves were built up.  After the first year, third party actuaries evaluated populations and the premiums are set for the year.  Moving forward, rates will work off changes to state employee plans.  Premiums can’t move above or below 3% of what the state plan fluctuate.  There is initial savings plus year to year stability.  
State plans are a large network with prescription discounts: mail order pricing with 90 day prescriptions.  Municipalities and boards of education that have joined have saved even though the plan has lower copays.  In 2011, implementation of the Health Enhancement Plan eliminated copays for preventative visits and dental cleanings. 

Participants save more than 20% in the first year and 49% with a two year renewal.  1% of cost comes from the Affordable Care Act but there have been considerable savings over the last 3 years.  The pharmaceutical structure mirrors state plans and was bid on and offered at the lowest price.  Discounts are passed on to boards and municipalities even if you don’t want to change dental or medical coverage.  
Don Stein – Our district has 4 towns buying as a pool but each town has its own plan.  We switched from a high deductible plan and people seem happy.  
Tom Woodruff – This plan is not high deductible.  Our average administration fee is between 4 and 5%, whereas small groups might pay 20%.  We’ve had some small groups that had high deductible plans and joined anyway.  Unions voted to increase premiums to join the plan just to get away from the out-of-pocket expenses.  If you finance a large piece or not matters.  Some health savings accounts were initially subsidized but that’s being pulled back. 
Don Stein – Do you do experience rating for small groups?

Tom Woodruff – It’s manual, just like regular insurance but based on the experience of our plan.

George Rafael – How many people participate?

Tom Woodruff - We have 9 towns with medical coverage and 2 with pharmaceutical that make up the 28K.  In the first year it was a smaller group.   Some groups led by unions engaged early.  Our largest is the New London board and that involved the leadership of the mayor’s office wanting stability in rate increases. 

Lon Seidman – Are you finding groups with self-insurance are seeing 20% savings?

Tom Woodruff – On the medical side, smaller groups are seeing the most savings.  Once self-insured, the experience rating helps.  Other groups get a big savings on pharmacy which is the biggest savings for self-insured.

Gayle Weinstein - We’re looking at 18% increases so stability is appealing.  What have your increases been?

Tom Woodruff – 4.9% or 3.9% without ACA.  The year before it was 0 and before that 3%.  Your premiums would be less and tied to the state so they would change plus or minus 3% or stay the same.

Gayle Weinstein – My town administrator is concerned with getting locked in.

Tom Woodruff – It’s a minimum of a two year commitment.  

Rep. Susan Johnson – Thank you for the presentation.  Could you clarify some of the group sizes?

Tom Woodruff – We consider a small group to be 50 are moving up to 100 with the ACA in 2016.  We manually rate everyone under 100 and look at experience above that number.

Rep. Susan Johnson – If we erased town lines, could the group be bigger and would that require legislation?

Tom Woodruff – That depends on the entity, non-state public employer group.  I would have to look into that if coalition of public employers would qualify but it would probably work.

Rep. Susan Johnson – Are RESCs already doing something similar?

Tom Woodruff – Yes, they have already been quoted. 

Rep. Susan Johnson – To make one large state system, could that require a change in law?

Tom Woodruff – I would have to check.

Don Stein – We’re part of Regional 7 with 4 boards of education – we go from 10 up to 150 as a group.

Jim Vigue – I represent about 1,000 municipal workers and another 4,500 state workers that love the HEP.  Why aren’t municipalities coming on board? People with HSAs hate them because deductibles are a burden.  

Tom Woodruff – There have been groups with significant savings that have been left on the table.  Just as you mention with higher premiums, a large shoreline town saw unions get together and vote to make changes.  Boards and cities don’t come together but the possibility is there.  Maybe HRAs and HSAs make sense with private employers because of high turnover but it’s not there with our employees.  Stable workforces need cost control when coverage can be for life.  Chronic disease down the road will kill budgets.

Paul Formica – We big out in our community and it’s been more expensive than our self-insured status.  This looks like a rich plan.  What about the 2018 premium tax on rich plans?

Tom Woodruff – We don’t think we’ll be hit.  We’re focusing on utilization.  Our costs have been reasonably flat by emphasizing primary care and less specialty utilization.  State wise, unit costs across the board are a problem but if we keep those costs down we’ll stay under the luxury tax – our trending tells us we’re OK.
Paul Formica – Wellness plans need to be accessible.  If COGs worked together they might be able to accomplish something similar.  

Rep. Susan Johnson – When my district tried to move from self-insurance, brokers costs were written in and they are trying to cut below the state plan so competition is there.

Subcommittee Chair Representative Kevin Ryan announced a meeting on 1/21/14 and a tentative meeting for the 30th at 10:30 and then invited members to meet with their working groups.  The meeting adjourned at 11:22 a.m.. 
